DRAFT –5/27/05
           FINAL –  

REGULAR SCHOOL BOARD MINUTES

May 26, 2005
Introduction
1.  The regular meeting of the Gadsden School Board convened in open 

      session at 5:05 p.m. with President Luz E. Vargas presiding.  This meeting   
      was held in Sunrise Elementary School located on 1000 County Line Road 

      in Chaparral, New Mexico.

Roll Call
      Board Members present were Ms. Luz E. Vargas, Mr. James Dino Anastasia, 
      Mr. Gregg Martinez, Fred Garza, and Ms. Maria E. Saenz. 
Pledge & 
2.  Students from Sunrise Elementary School recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Mission 
     Mr. Garza read the mission statement.
Statement       
        
3.  Programs, Reports, and Correspondence


      A.   Superintendent’s Report 
 (1)  Students from Sunrise sang for the Board.  Ms. Doran, Principal of 

        Sunrise Elementary made introductory statements.  Faculty 

        members of the Sunrise Elementary made a presentation on ‘A Year 

        in the Life of A New School.”  They summarized what has 
        happened at Sunrise Elementary since it opened on January 2004.  

       The Sunrise Choir sang a few songs.

(2)  Fine Arts Presentation—Ms. Cantrell, Director of Educational 
       Resources, recognized two students from the Chaparral area who 
       have received outstanding awards.  She recognized Ms. Nesbitt, 
       Principal of Desert Trail, Ms. Niva Beckens, Art Teacher, and 
       Rosalyn Garcia, Student, who entered a state contest sponsored at 
       the Legislative Session and received 1st Place in the State of New 
       Mexico.  Rosalyn received a $1,000 award from the State.  Her work 
       will be displayed in the Rotunda  at the Legislature.
       Ms. Cantrell recognized Mr. Diggs, Principal at Chaparral Middle 

       School,  Maria Melendez, Visual Arts Teacher, and Jahasiel Garcia, 

       Student.  Jahasiel won the Art Fair Contest and his work was the 

       Media Publicity Winner. His work will be used to do the program 

       and the invitations for the Art Fair.          




(3)  Ms. Ann Steinhoff presented certificates to parents that have been 

       involved in the Even Start Program.
School Board Minutes



-2-



  May 26, 2005

(4)  Acting Superintendent Agueda Mora said that things are not chaotic

      and out of control as has been reported.  She said the end of year 
      closure for the traditional calendar schools was successful with no 
      major incidents.  She said the continuous learning calendar schools 
      are scheduled to close on June 3rd.    Ms. Mora said that directors and 
      administrators completed grants totaling close to $10,000,000.  Ms. 
      Mora gave an overview of the construction status.  She said that the 
      mismanagement of the Day Care Centers was brought to her 
      attention.  She said that a deficit of $98,583 is projected for this year 

      for these Day Care Centers.  Ms. Mora named the schools that are on 

      Corrective Action, in School Improvement, the schools that did not 

      meet Annual Yearly Progress, and the schools that are in good 

      standing.  Ms. Mora said that the priority and focus should be 

      analyzing the dropout rate.   Ms. Mora said the administration is 

      revisiting and regrouping the district’s direction in regard to the Dual 

      Language Program and the creation of the Blue Ribbon Committee.  

      She also said that there is a serious problem with teen pregnancies.  

      Ms. Mora mentioned several personnel issues that have been brought 

      to her attention and will discuss them with the Board in closed 

      session.  
Board Pres. 
      B.   Board President’s Report—Pres. Vargas thanked Ms. Doran and her 
Report 
    
staff for the presentation including the students performance and for 

hosting the Board.  Pres. Vargas congratulated all the people that 

received certificates and recognition.  
Board 

      C.   Board Member—Mr. Martinez thanked the staff and the students from 
Members

 Sunrise Elementary for their performance.


              Mr. Anastasia said he was proud of Sunrise Elementary, his community, 

and the children.  Mr. Anastasia and Mr. Abney presented scholarships  
of $1,000 each from the Otero County Prison Facility to Christina 
Butcher and to Saira Mancinas.  

Ms.  Saenz spoke about the activities held by the La Mesa Elementary 

and community for the closing of La Mesa Elementary School.  She said 

that it was sad seeing the closing of this school.  
Student Rep.
      D.   
Student Representative – Absent. 
Modification
4.  Modification of the Agenda—Mr. Garza moved to approved the Agenda as    

of the Agenda 
     presented.  Acting Supt. Mora recommended approval of the motion.  Motion 

     carried unanimously.  
Consent
5.  Consent Agenda—Mr. Garza moved to approve the Consent Agenda as   

Agenda 
     presented.  Ms. Mora recommended approval of the motion.  Motion 

     carried unanimously.  

Open Forum
6.  Open Forum – Dr. David Garcia expressed some budget concerns.

     Mr. Rick Bolanos said that he was there to show support for this Board.  He 
 
     stated his reasons of why the Board should not be recalled.
School Board Minutes



-3-



  May 26, 2005

 7.  Action Items
Budget for
      A.  
Budget for Transportation Department—Mr. Chavez requested that the 
Transportation

Board approve the Budget for the Transportation Department as 
Dept.


presented.  This is the same budget that was presented for the Board’s 
review at the last Board meeting.  Mr. Anastasia moved to approve the 
Budget for Transportation Department.  Acting Supt. Mora recom-

mended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously
Tentative                 B.
Tentative Transportation Contract for 2005-2006—Mr. Chavez said that Transportation

this is also an agenda item that had been presented at the last Board 

Contract for

meeting for the Board’s review.  He said nothing changed from the 

2005-2006

last Board meeting.  Mr. Martinez moved to approve the Tentative 
             Transportation Contract for 2005-2006 as presented.  Acting Supt. Mora 
             recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  
            
All Attendance
       C.  All Attendance Zones for the Gadsden Independent School District—Mr. Zones for the

Chavez said that this item is the annual review of all the attendance 
GISD


zones for 2005-2006 school year and was presented at the last Board 
meeting for the Board’s review.  Mr. Anastasia moved to approve All 
Attendance Zones for GISD as presented.  Acting Supt. Mora recom-

mended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  
Doña Ana                 D.  Doña Ana County Head Start MOU—Acting Supt. Mora said that this is 
County Head 

an LOU not an MOU and said that she needs the Board’s approval to 
Start LOU

continue the agreement with the NMSU and the Doña Ana County Head 
Start to continue serving the Anthony area children and families who are 
participating in the Head Start Program.  Acting Supt. Mora recom-

mended that the Board give her the authority to continue with this 
Revised Letter of Understanding.  Mr. Anastasia moved to approve the 
Doña Ana County Head Start Revised Letter of Understanding.  Acting 
Supt. Mora recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried 

unanimously.    
Policy IM
       E.  Policy IM—Graduation Requirements—Acting Supt. Mora said that this 
Graduation

policy was received for review at the last Board meeting and is up for Requirements

approval.  She said that the only difference in this policy from the 

previous policy is the addition of the New Mexico History and 

Geography for one credit at Gadsden I.S.D. High Schools.  The State 

requires that a ½ credit be added but since GISD does not offer ½ credits, 

Gadsden has made the Graduation Requirement for one full credit of 

New Mexico History and Geography.  Mr. Anastasia moved to approve 

Policy IM—Graduation Requirements as presented.  Acting Supt. Mora 

recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
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District

       F.  District Daycare Centers—Acting Supt. Mora said that this item has been 
Daycare

brought to the Board various times and lengthy discussions have taken 
Centers


place.  She said she is going to make a recommendation and explain 
briefly the rationale she used to come to her decision.   She said that her 
recommendation is to close down the Day Care Centers and these are the 
points she considered:  (1) the amount of money already spent by the 
district to bring the Centers out of the red, almost $180,000.  She said it 
may be even more if research more thoroughly.  (2) The lack of 
accountability on the part of district administrators.  She said she 
believes that the program managers are not at fault for budget 
deficiencies within a budget that should have never been their 
responsibility.  There are several options that have already been 
submitted to the Board for their consideration.  She summarized these 

options.  Ms. Mora said that if the District Daycare Centers are closed 

now, the district may be able to absorb many of the employees into the 

pre-kindergarten program that the district is starting this year throughout 

the district.  Mr. Garza moved to table this item until the next Board 

meeting.   He requested the number of people that will be hired for the 

daycare, how many people are in pre-k, how many daycare people 

are certified for IA positions, and the budgets for the daycares and the 
pre-k programs.  Acting Supt. Mora recommended approval of the 
motion.  Motion carried unanimously.      


 8.  Discussion Items--None
Closed
              9.  Closed Session—Mr. Garza moved to go into closed Personnel Session 

Session

       Pursuant to 10-15-1, H-2, NMSA 1978 as amended for personnel actions.
       Acting Supt. Mora recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried 
       unanimously.  The Board went into Closed Session at 6:55 p.m.
Reconvened             Mr. Anastasia moved to reconvene in Open Session. Acting Supt. Mora 
In Open                    recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.   The 
Session                     Board reconvened in Open Session at 8:39 p.m. 

Adjourned         10.  Mr. Anastasia moved to adjourn the meeting.  Acting Supt. Mora 

       recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  The 
       Board adjourned the meeting at 8:40 p.m.
SUBMITTED BY:




APPROVED BY:

_________________________________

________________________________
Gregg Martinez, School Board Secretary


Luz E. Vargas, School Board President
